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           For two reasons, the Court should deny the govemment's
supplemental motion in limine to

  2  exclude Richard Ofshe. First, Dr. Ofshe's testimony goes directly
to the key issue in Mr. Artfs case:

  3  whether the police trumped up a charge of murder against Mr. Artt.
By explaining the impermissible

  4  techniques used by the police to obtain a statement from Mr. Am,
Dr. Ofshe's testimony will assist

  S  the Court in evaluating the conduct of Mr. Artt's interrogators. It
will also address what must be for

  6  the Court an even more fundamental question: is the Court being
asked to return an innocent man to

  7  serve a life sentence.

  8        Second, Dr. Ofshe's expert opinion is grounded in the well
recognized science of social

  9  psychology. On this point, suffice it to say that (1) Dr. Ofshe's
testimony regarding false confessions

10   has been admitted in numerous courts including inArnett v. Lewis,
870 F. Supp. 1514, 1532 (D. A.riz.

II   1994), and Florida v. Sawyer, 561 So. 2d 278, 289 (1990); and (2)
the Seventh Circuit in United

12   States v. Hall, 93 F.3d 1337 (7th Cir. 1996), reversed a district
court's exclusion of Dr. Ofshe's

13   testimony. The government itself has relied on the expertise of Dr.
Ofshe. United States v.

14   Ben]amin, 852 F.2d 413 (9th Cir. 1988).

15
     I.    DR. OFSHE'S ANALYSIS OF FALSE CONFESSIONS IS
16         SCIENTIFICALLY VALID

17            As we informed the Court in our opposition to the
government's original in limine, Dr.

18   Ofshe is a Professor in the Department of Sociology, at the
University of California, Berkeley. Dr.

19   Ofshe has a Ph.D. in sociology from Stanford University and has
extensively studied police

20   interrogation techniques and the voluntariness of confessions. Dr.
Ofshe has previously testified as



21   an expert in state and federal courts on this issue. A copy of a
summary of Dr. Ofshe's testimony is

22   appended hereto.

23            In brief, Dr. Ofshe will testify regarding the tactics
used by police during interrogation and

24   about their effects on individuals. In addition, Dr. Ofshe will
testify that a phenomenon known as

25   false confessions exists and what its indicia are. 1-laying studied
voluminous materials in this case

26   and met with Mr. Am, Dr. Ofshe will testify that Mr. Artt's
confession was involuntary and in all

27   likelihood false.

28
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              Dr. Ofshe's testimony is based on well-tested principles
of social psychology regarding

  2  police interrogation tactics and their effects on persons. Applying
these principles, Dr. Ofsh&s

  3  testimony will focus on what is called a coerced-compliant
confession. A coerced-compliant

  4  confession is a statement elicited through the overzealous use of
interrogation tactics such as threats.

  5  promises. or other forms of inducement. Dr. Ofshe will testify that
there are generally two things that

  6  produce a coerced-compliant confession. First, techniques are used
by the police that are so intense

  7  and so draining that the individual starts to comply to the demands
of the interrogators because he

  8  simply lacks the strength, the will and the resistance to continue
denying that he was involved in the

  9  crime. The interrogator works to convince the suspect that all his
future holds is certain arrest. trial.

10   and punishment no matter what the suspect does. Second, once the
suspect is convinced that his

II   future is determined, the interrogators will offer the suspect an



incentive to confess and threaten harm

12   if he remains silent. Interrogators often manipulate suspects to
make them believe that confession

13   versus continued denial will result in different sentencing
outcomes.

14            In discussing Dr. Ofshe's area of expertise, the Seventh
Circuit in Hall noted that "social

15   science testimony is an integral part of many cases, ranging from
employment discrimination actions.

16   to family law matters, to criminal proceedings." 1996 U.S. App.
LEXIS 22173, *14. The Seventh

17   Circuit went on to note the value of Dr. Ofshe's testimony by
observing that "[p)roperly conducted

18   social science research often shows that commonly held beliefs are
in error." Id. at *22. The

19   commonly held belief at issue in this case is that innocent people
do not confess to crimes they did

20   not corrunit. Dr. Ofshe's testimony will be helpful in organizing
the complexity and stages of police

21   interrogation, and in analyzing the critical junctures of Mr.
Artt's interrogation. Dr. Ofshe will guide

22   the Court to those passages in the interrogation record that
evidence the tactics used with Mr. Am.

23   Furthermore, Dr. Ofshe can impart his experience in having studied
scores of true and false

24   confessions and the indicia he typically finds in each type.

25         Contrary' to the government's assertion, Dr. Ofshe's work has
been subject to the scrutiny of

)6   the scientific community. Dr. Ofshe is the co-author of an article
on false confessions to be published

27   in 1997 in Studies in Law, Politics & Society, a peer reviewed
journal. Dr. Ofshe's work is

28   acknowledged in one of the leading text books on confessions. The
Psychology of Inrerrogations.
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  I  Confessions and Testimony, by Gisli Gudjpnsson (1992). Moreover.
Dr. Ofshe is the author of the

  2  entry on coercive persuasion in The Encyclopedia of Sociology.

  3        The government's argument that expert testimony is
inappropriate on the issue of the

  4  truthfulness of a witness is simply wrong. This same argument was
made by the district court in Hall

  5  and was rejected by the Seventh Circuit. As stated by the Seventh
Circuit, "If the expert testimony

  6  would be helpful and relevant with respect to an issue in the case,
the trial court is not compelled to

  7  exclude the expert just because the testimony may, to a greater or
lesser degree, cover matters that are

  8  within the average juror's comprehension." Hall, 1996 U.S. App.
LEXIS 22173, *13. The court

  9  cited the First Circuit's decision in United States v Shay, 57 F.3d
126 (1st Cir. 1995). for the

10   proposition that there is "no categorical reason to exclude expert
testimony that bears on truthfulness

11   in the Federal Rules or Evidence." 1996 U.S. App. 22173,  18.
Indeed, Rules 608(a) and 405(a)

12   "contemplate that truthful or untruthful character may be proven by
expert testimony." Id.

13
     II.   THE TRUMPED-UP CHARGES DEFENSE IS NOT NULLIFIED BY
14         THE FACT THAT MR. ARTT HAD A "TRIAL"

           The government once again seeks to block this Court's inquiry
into the reliability of the sole

16   piece of evidence underlying Mr. Artt's conviction by arguing that
this was litigated at Mr. Arti's

17   Diplock trial. The government again forgets its commitments and
positions in this case. At a hearing

18   in November 1994, this Court squarely put to government counsel
whether the existence of Mr. Artt's

19   conviction precluded Mr. Am from putting on a trumped-up charges
defense. The answer from

20   government counsel was no:

21               THE COURT: The fact that these are already people
convicted in
                 Northern Ireland doesn't upset the -- doesn't change
the
22               application of that first clause of the treaty?



23               MR. ZANIDES: I think it's a close case, but we have
taken the
                 view that the Court is entitled to look at it.
24   RT 17:1 1-15 (1114/94). This was the same conclusion reached by
Judge Jensen when he confronted

     the issue before removing himself from the Kirby case.
26         With the trial commenced. the government essentially seeks to
undo its previous position by

27   arguing that Mr. Artt's challenge to his confession at his Diplock
trial should preclude this Court's

28
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  I  inquiry ifitO the voluntariness of that confession. Besides
changing its original position. the

  2  government ignores the plain language of the trumped up charges
prong of Article 3(a). which

  ~  nowhere limits this defense to cases where there are only charges
but no conviction. Indeed, it was

  4  the Senate's mistrust of Diplock convictions, and that courts
reliance on involuntary confessions.

  5  that spawned the passage of Article 3(a). As Senator Kerry
observed. "confessions are the most

  6  important part of the whole administration of justice system in
Northern Ireland. Over 80 percent of

  7  all criminal cases in Northern Ireland involve confessions. This is
because of the abandonment of the

  8  voluntariness standard.... [T]he Diplock courts allow coerced
confessions to be used in court." 132

  9  Cong. Rec. 16799 (July 16. 1986).

10                                           CONCLUSION

11         The government's vehemence in contesting expert testimony of
direct relevance to Mr. Am's

12   defense is yet another indicator of the conflict of interest that
exists in the Department of Justice's

13   purported representation of the United Kingdom. The interest of the
United States should be to



14   obtain full disclosure of all evidence necessary for this Court to
decide whether Mr. Artt was

15   convicted of a crime that he did not commit. That interest is not
being represented. Instead, the

16   Court is hearing from a party that, as the Court has recognized,
sometimes appears to try to keep

17   things from the Court.

18         Dated: November 6, 1996.

19                                             MORRISON & FOERSTER LLP

20
                                               By:                    ~
21
                                                               Mark W.
Danis
22                                                          Attorneys
for Respondent
                                                         KEVIN BARRY
JOHN ARTT
23
24

25
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                SUMMARY OF TESTIMONY OF DR. RICHARD OFSHE

      1. Dr. Richard Ofshe is proffered as an expert on police
interrogation techniques, the

phenomenon of false confessions, and the voluntariness and reliability
of Mr. Artt's confession. As

pertinent to this case, a false confession is an admission to a criminal
act that the confessor did not

commit. Dr. Ofshe has studied the evidence regarding the circumstances
of Mr. Artt's confession and

will opine that Mr. Artt's confession was involuntary and unreliable, in
short, a false confession.



   QUALIFICATIONS

      2. A copy of Dr. Ofshe's curriculum vitae is attached hereto.

      3. Dr. Ofshe is a Professor in the Department of Sociology, at the
University of California,

Berkeley. Dr. Ofshe has a Ph.D. in sociology from Stanford University,
and received his Bachelors in

psychology and Masters in sociology from Queens College of the City
University of New York.

      4. Dr. Ofshe is a member of the American Sociological Association,
the American

Psychological Association, the American Psychological Society, the
Sociological Practice Association,

and the Pacific Sociological Association.

      5. Dr. Ofshe has consulted with both law enforcement officials and
with defense counsel. Dr.

Ofshe served as a consultant to the United States Attorney's Offices in
Los Angeles in 1982 and in West

Virginia from 1987-1991, and as a consultant to the United States
Department of Justice, Criminal

Division from 1984 to 1990.

      6. Dr. Ofshe was awarded a John Simon Guggenheim Memorial
Foundation Fellowship in

1973-1974, and shared a Pulitzer Prize in 1979 for public service as a
member of a three-person

reporting group that did an expose on Synanon.

      7. Over the years, Dr. Ofshe has evaluated over 100 interrogations
and has testified in over 60

case in both federal and state courts.

CASE NO. CR 92-015 I MISC CAL
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   BACKGROUND REGARDING INTERROGATION TECHNIQUES AND CONFESSIONS

      8.  Dr. Ofshe will testify that an interrogation can be divided
into two sub-parts: pre- and post-



admission. In the pre-admission phase, techniques are used to cause a
suspect to shift from denial to

admission. In this phase, the goal is to elicit the statement "I did
it." In the second phase of the

interrogation, the goal is to elicit from the suspect a post-admission
narrative of the crime that proves the

suspect's guilt.

      9.  Although there are different types of confessions (e.g., a
voluntary and true confession;

voluntary-false; involuntary-true; involuntary-false), Dr. Ofshe's
testimony will focus on what he terms

a coerced-compliant confession. A coerced-compliant confession is a
statement elicited through the

overzealous use of interrogation tactics such as threats, promises, or
other forms of inducement.

      10. Dr. Ofshe will testify that there are generally two things
that produce a coerced-compliant

confession. First, techniques are used by the police that are so intense
and so draining that the individual

starts to comply to the demands of the interrogators because he simply
lacks the strength, the will and

the resistance to continue denying that he was involved in the crime.
The interrogator works to convince

the suspect that all his future holds is certain arrest, trial, and
punishment no matter what the suspect

does.

      11. Second, once the suspect is convinced that his future is
determined, the interrogators will

offer the suspect an incentive to confess and threaten harm if he
remains silent. Interrogators often

manipulate suspects to make them believe that confession versus
continued denial will result in different

sentencing outcomes. For example, interrogators can use a variety of
incentives or threats tD elicit a

statement. They may use a minimal incentive by emphasizing how a judge
will be affected by a

demonstration of remorse or may introduce the threat of a death penalty
or long sentence to promote

compliance. In sum, with a coerced-compliant confession, the suspect
confesses because he believes



that his situation is hopeless, that further denial is pointless, and
that it is in his self interest to confess.

      12. Dr. Ofshe will testify that a coerced-compliant confession can
be either true or false. The

difference between a true and a false confession can only be detected
with great confidence by analyzing

the contents of the post-admission statements. The fit between the
suspect's post-admission narrative

CASE NO. CR 92-015! MISC CAL
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and the facts of the crime provides strong evidence of whether the
suspect possesses actual knowledge of

the crime or is ignorant of information that would be known to the
perpetrator.

      13. A post-admission narrative that is full of errors, that does
no more than parrot information

provided by the police, and that demonstrates an inability to contribute
a host of specific details the

perpetrator should know, supports the conclusion that the suspect is
ignorant of the crime. A suspect

that provides information that is no more likely to be accurate than
would be expected by chance has not

provided a port-admission narrative that fits the facts of the crime.

   ANALYSIS OF MR. ARTT'S CONFESSION

      14. In preparation for this case, Dr. Ofshe has reviewed, among
other materials, Mr. Artt's and

Mr. McKiernan's statements, the trial testimony of Mr. Artt and his
interrogators, the 1981 and 1978

detective notes, the Miles autopsy report, background studies and case
reports regarding Castlereagh,

and materials regarding assassination attempts on Mr. Artt and stops of
Mr. Artt by the RUC. In

addition, Dr. Ofshe has met with Mr. Artt.

      15. Based on his evaluation of the material, Dr. Ofshe's expert
opinion is that Mr. Artt provided



an involuntary confession to a crime that in all likelihood he did not
commit. On the question of

voluntariness, Mr. Artt's confession was facilitated by his being worn
down by his interrogators (1)

through prolonged questioning - the statement was provided on the third
day of his 1981 interrogation

after approximately 17 hours of questioning - (2) through intense
pressure - the detectives admitted

raising their voices with Mr. Artt, calling him a liar and a murderer;
one of the detectives purported

struck Mr. Artt; and before being confronted by Mr. McKieman the
detectives had a countdown.

      16. The precipitating factor, however, was classic coercion.
Detective Hylands said that he

would personally see to it that Mr. Artt rotted in jail for the rest of
his life. Mr. Artt then was offered a

strong incentive if he confessed. He was told that if he gave a
remorseful statement he might get out in

7 years and be able to rejoin his family, otherwise he faced a 30-year
sentence.

      17. Dr. Ofshe will testify that the police exaggerated their case
against Mr. Ant in their efforts to

make him believe that his situation was hopeless. Mr. Artt was told that
in addition to Mr. McKiernan.

that the driver (Frankie Steele) also was going to testify against him.
A sketch of a courtroom was

drawn for Mr. Artt and it was explained where Mr. McKieman, Mr. Steele,
the police, and the judge
CASE NO. CR 92-015 I MISC CAL
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would be seated. He was told that it would look very bad for him. In
addition, the police conceded that

during his interrogation they showed Mr. Artt a newspaper that had a
headline about a supergrass. Also,

Mr. Ant was mistakenly told that he had fired the fatal shots, when in
fact the autopsy report states that



the fatal shot came from the gun allegedly held by Mr. McKieman.

      1 8. Dr. Ofshe will testify that the confession statement was
crafted in a fashion consistent with

Mr. Ant's assertion that the detectives told him that he would receive a
lighter sentence if he gave a

remorseful sounding statement.

      19. Dr. Ofshe will testify that Mr. Ant's encounters with the
police prior to 1981 and his

interrogation in 1978 also played a role in producing the involuntary
confession. Through these

experiences, the police impressed upon Mr. Ant their power over him.
Consequently, when Mr. Ant

was interrogated in 1981, he had been conditioned to believe that if the
police said they were going to do

something, that they in fact had the power to do it. This conditioning
was reinforced by the police when

they drew a sketch of the courtroom, thereby suggesting that they
effectively could control the outcome

of any judicial proceedings.

      20. On the question of the reliability of Mr. Ant's confession,
Dr. Ofshe will testify that if Mr.

Ant had committed the Miles murder, he should have been able to supply a
wealth of details about the

crime that would have corroborated his involvement. For example, if Mr.
Ant should have been able to

supply some or all of the following information: the type of car that
was used; the route that was taken

from the Shamrock club to the Miles residence; how many shots he fired;
how many shots the other

shooter fired; a description of Mrs. Miles; how he allegedly was cut at
the murder scene; the route that

was taken by the perpetrators away from the Miles residence; whether the
perpetrators had worn gloves

or masks; the planning leading up to the crime; how he got his gun and
from whom.

      21. Along these lines, the autopsy report indicates that the fatal
bullet was fired at Mr. Miles after

he had collapsed onto the floor. Because this bullet was fired from the
gun supposedly held by Mr.

McKiernan, Mr. Ant should have, but did not, report that the other



gunman fired a shot at Mr. Miles as

he lay collapsed on the floor.

      22. Instead, with respect to the details of the murder Mr. Ant
repeated back to the police what he

already had been told. Detectives admitted that "the full facts of the
murder" were supplied to Mr. Ant.
CASE NO. CR 92.0151 MISC CAL
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In the days following his statement, the police sought to obtain
additional information from Mr. Ant that

might corroborate his involvement. Mr. Ant, who was a taxi driver by
trade, whose father had owned a

service station, and who had owned a number of cars, was unable to tell
the police the color or the make

of the car that had been used in the murder. Furthermore, the detective
notes state that on the day after

his confession when Mr. Ant was asked to identify the guns that were
used he gave the following vague

description - one gun had a "round barrel and silver colour" and that
the other "was a bigger one, ugly

looking."

     23. Further undercutting the reliability of Mr. Artt's statement is
his assertion that he had

received no training in how to use a weapon and had simply "pulled the
trigger and the gun just fired."

The forensic evidence is that four shoots were fired from the gun that
Mr. Artt alleged held and two of

the shots hit the victim in the head and one in the arm. It seems highly
unlikely that a first-time shooter

could hit his target with such deadly accuracy.

     24. Dr. Ofshe will testify that Mr. Artt's post-admission oral
statement to the police did not "fit"

the facts of the murder. For example, the detective notes from December
2, 1991, at 10:35 a.m. indicate

that Mr. Artt stated that "The other man fired first and then he fired."
This does not square with the



autopsy report which states that the fatal shot (which was fired from
McKiernan's gun) was fired after

Mr. Miles had collapsed on the floor. Since apparently only one shot was
fired from McKiernan's gun,

he could not have fired first since Mr. Miles would have been standing
at that point and not yet felled by

the shots from the other gun.

     25. Finally, in evaluating the reliability of Mr. Artt's claim to
have received a cut at the murder

scene, Dr. Ofshe will note that (I) there was no blood evidence reported
by the police at the Miles

murder scene linking Mr. Artt to the crime; (2) John Artt testified,
consistent with a medical record, that

Kevin sustained the injury during a fall at John Ant's service station,
and (3) there is absolutely no

mention in Mr. McKiernan's statement of Mr. Ant having received an
injury at the murder scene.

CASE NO~ CR 92-0151 MISC CAL
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                                PROOF OF PERSONAL SERVICE
                                      CCP 1011,2015.5

  2
          I am employed with the law firm of Morrison & Foerster LLP,
whose address is 345 California
  3  Street, San Francisco, California 94 104-2675; I am not a party to
the cause; I am over the age of
     eighteen years and I am readily familiar with Morrison & Foerster
LLP'S practice for the collection and
  4  processing of documents for hand delivery and know that in the
ordinary course of Morrison &
     Foerster LLP'S business practice the document(s) described below
will be taken from Morrison &
  5  Foerster LLP's mailroom and hand delivered to the document's
addressee (or left with an employee or
     person in charge of the addressee's office) on the same date that
it is placed at Morrison & Foerster
  6  LLP's mailroom.

  7       I further declare that on the date hereof I served a copy of:

  8             AMENDED OPPOSITION TO SUPPLEMENTAL MOTION IN LIMINE



                                  REGARDING RICHARD OFSHE
  9
          on the following by placing a true copy thereof enclosed in a
sealed envelope addressed as
10   follows for collection and delivery at the mailroom of Morrison &
Foerster LLP, 345 California Street,
     San Francisco, California, 94104, in accordance with Morrison &
Foerster's ordinary business
11   practices:

12        Mark N. Zanides                     Gil Eisenberg
          Assistant US Attorney               632 Commerical Street, 2nd
Floor
13        450 Golden Gate Avenue              San Francisco, CA 94102
          San Francisco, CA 94102
14

15        I declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State
of California that the above is
     true and correct.
16
          Executed at San Francisco, California, this 7th day, of
November 1996.
17

18            Debbie L. Tatum
______________________________________

19               (typed)                             (signature)

20

21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28
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            PROOF OF SERVICE BY OVER1%~IGHT DELIVERY
                           (CCP 1013(c), 2015.5)



     I declare that I am employed with the law firm of Morrison &
Foerster LLP, whose
address is 345 California Street, San Francisco, California, 94104; I am
not a party to the
within cause; I am over the age of eighteen years and I am readily
familiar with
Morrison & Foerster's practice for collection and processing of
correspondence for
overnight delivery and know that in the ordinary course of Morrison &
Foerster' s
business practice the document described below will be deposited in a
box or other
facility regularly maintained by United Parcel Service or delivered to
an authorized
courier or driver authorized by United Parcel Service to receive
documents on the same
date that it is placed at Morrison & Foerster for collection.

I further declare that on the date hereof I served a copy of:

      AMENDED OPPOSITION TO SUPPLEMENTAL MOTION IN LIMINE
                              REGARDING
                            RICHARD OFSHE

     on the following by placing a true copy thereof enclosed in a
sealed envelope with
delivery fees provided for, addressed as follows for collection by
United Parcel Service at
Morrison & Foerster LLP, 345 California Street, San Francisco,
California, 94104, in
accordance with Morrison & Foerster's ordinary business practices:

     Sara Criscitelli, Esq.
     U.S. Department of Justice
     Office of International Affairs
     1400 New York Avenue, N.D.
     Washington, D.C. 20530

     I declare under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of
California that the
above is true and correct.

     Executed at San Francisco, California, this 7th day of November,
1996.

      Debbie L. Tatum
______________________________________

           (typed)
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